# AMERICAN INTERIM PASTOR MINISTRIES, INC. "LIVING & SERVING IN THE UK" for <u>SHORT-TERM PASTORS</u> Prepared 5/10/01 by Chuck and Pat McComb (Last Rev. 9.29.24

# **Contents:**

Introduction

Advice and Guidance for the American Interim Pastor

**Airlines Tickets** 

Baggage

Baptist Union of Great Britain

Camera/Smart Phone

Car

Children, Youth and Vulnerable Adults

Children's Workers

Church Relationships

Church Services

Clothing

Computers and Internet service

Cultural Differences

Driving

Electricity

Expectations

Financial Business

HOME (manse = parsonage)

Laundry

Mail

Meals

Medical Care

Passports, Visas and Overseas Travel

Phones

Places to See

Planning for Ministry

**Politics** 

Prayer

School Work

Shopping

Television

Terms of Reference

Things to take with you

Visas

Vocabulary

Weather

Youth Workers

**Appendix** 

#### Introduction

This document will be used to help provide an orientation for Americans going to the UK to serve as volunteer religious workers for the first time. This document will remain evergreen, and we will appreciate suggestions for improvement from all those who serve in this ministry.

The first draft only addressed the northeast of England. Subsequently, AIPM Was given opportunities to serve in other parts of the UK. We are trying now to make the comments fit multiple locations. Although England, Scotland and Wales are not large, they are on an island and there are enormous regional variations—in weather, lifestyle and traditions. Even within just a few miles the way people live can be very different and it really does have to be experienced to be understood.

We suggest that our volunteer religious workers take these comments with a grain of salt. Please go to the UK with a mindset that the local people know their church, community, area and country best and be prepared to learn from them. They will love you and take very good care of you.

For the first 14 years of this ministry, we only served in Baptist churches. In 2014 we began serving at Bootle Evangelical Church (BEC) in Cumbria. The doctrinal beliefs of Evangelical Free Churches are very close to Baptist beliefs, so we are available to serve in other Evangelical Free Churches in Britain. And more recently, we have decided that we should help all truly evangelical churches regardless of denomination. BEC is a member of Rural Ministries. Rural Ministries is an association of Evangelical Churches. Rural Ministries' goal is to help their churches that are mostly in rural settings to continue their ministry. The Rural Ministries organization appears to function like a Baptist association. "association" is mentioned herein, please think of Rural Ministries as well as Baptist associations.

# Advice and Guidance for Volunteer Religious Workers

There are 4 key sources for advice available to American volunteer religious workers who serve in the UK. They are the UK church's leadership team, a former American volunteer that has served that UK church, a local minister and someone from the association.

The UK church's leadership team will feel responsible for how things go in their church, and

they will have been instrumental in getting the church to invite you. They obviously want the enterprise to succeed for God's glory and they also have a huge personal interest in your success. Ask for their opinions and for information about needs in the church, standard practices, etc.

Obviously, an American volunteer religious worker who has served in the church before will be a great source of answers to questions as well as information about other persons to turn to. For that reason, we encourage the couple going over to arrive a few days before the departing couple leaves for on-the-scene orientation. If there is a gap between assignments, Skype or Zoom sessions, emails and phone calls or face-to-face visits are strongly encouraged.

You may also ask a local minister about issues that are unfamiliar to you. This person may be a pastor of a nearby church or a retired pastor living in the area. Find one that you get on well with and trust and use that person as one of your "go to" person for questions. AIPM. Inc. will maintain a list of names and phone numbers of people of this type once we get experience in the areas where we have people serving. If there is a "Baptist Ministers' Fraternal" or an a fraternal of ministers from other denominations locally, we highly recommend attending those meetings. That allows you to know folks doing the same kind of ministry you are doing, and it demonstrates that we Americans are team players and not interested in a "Lone Ranger" kind of ministry.

The church may have invited a local pastor or retired pastor to serve between pastors. This is not the same as "interim pastor" that we often use in the USA. When this happens, this person serves in an advisory or oversight capacity and is called the Moderator. We recommend that once AIPM's volunteer religious worker arrives, the church consider releasing the moderator to avoid confusion about leadership.

The Regional Minister of the association is another good source of information. The Regional Minister has a liaison role with local churches like that of a Director of Missions in an association in the USA. One Regional Minister described his role as, "A pastor to pastors and a friend of the church." AIPM, Inc. will maintain a current list of names and phone numbers of Regional Ministers in the associations where we have people serving.

We recommend that our volunteer religious workers phone the Regional Minister within the first week or so of arriving in England and try to arrange a meeting for introductions. A few UK churches, have arranged an "Induction Service" for American volunteer religious workers as they do for newly appointed permanent British pastors. If they do, the Regional Minister may be invited. It is probably best to wait and see if the church mentions an induction service. If they don't, we shouldn't.

#### Airline Ticket Reimbursement.

DO NOT BUY YOUR TICKETS UNTIL YOUR PASSPORT WITH VISA STAMP IS IN HAND! The church will pay for round trip travel for our volunteer religious workers (couples) who serve in pastoral roles from their home in the USA to the manse (parsonage) in the UK. Let the UK church know how you wish to handle ticket cost reimbursement. It may be best for you to let the church reimburse you after you get to the UK if you are financially able to delay reimbursement. The amount reimbursed for the tickets in GBP (Great Britain Pounds-UK money) will meet your cash needs for quite a while depending on how much you use your credit card [see Financial Business below]. You may want to take payment from the church treasurer over a period and avoid having a large amount of cash around.

# **Baggage**

Baggage rules vary widely so <u>check with the airline before packing.</u> Please be alert for fees for extra bags. We hope interim workers will be able to manage with 2 checked bags per person to avoid extra cost to the church.

# **Baptist Union of Great Britain**

The Baptist Union of Great Britain (BUGB) is like the national or state conventions in the USA. There are about 2000 Baptist churches in the BUGB with most in England and a few in Wales and Scotland. The Welsh and Scottish Baptist churches that belong to the BUGB may be aligned with two Unions. The BUGB provides support for these churches like USA conventions. The Union is made up of 13 regional Associations. Each association has a team that provides some pastoral oversight of the ministers and their family and work strategically for "mission" (a British Baptist expression for ALL that the church does) in the region.

#### Camera/Smart Phone

Take loads of digital photos to send home and to AIPM.

#### Car

The church will provide a car for the American volunteer religious worker and spouse who serve in a pastoral role. The church will ensure that the car is fully insured at church expense and will pay the repair bills and annual inspection costs (MOT). The church will reimburse the American volunteer religious worker for the use of the car on church business at the rate of 25 pence per mile. If the church does not already have the car, please encourage them to get a car with 4 doors to make it easier to give folk a lift to church.

The American volunteer religious worker and spouse will need to provide a record of insurance claims (from your USA insurance company) and driving records (from your state department of public safety) for the immediate prior 5 years. The church will also need the date of birth and the number of years that a driver's license has been This is extremely important because car insurance for an American driver can be very expensive. One AIPM volunteer shared this: I did obtain the driver histories online: www.texas.gov. I then clicked the appropriate tabs. The cost for each report is \$12. There were about five options. I chose option #4 which provided a certified report from the state of Texas for the entire time I've had a license. I didn't think the 3-year options would be sufficient. So, the report I obtained was for my complete driving history under the Texas license I've had since returning from France. And it's a certified copy which I figured was of more value.

The way the car's insurance policy is written is extremely important. The American volunteer religious worker who serves in a pastoral role and spouse will be the main drivers and the insurance application and insurance certificate must list them as such. It would not be "proper" to list a church member as main driver while the American couple is serving. Also, the application and certificate must list the car as being kept at the manse and not at the home of a member who may hold title to the car. The insurance policy must state that the car use is Class 1 plus Business Use. If incorrect information is given to the insurance company it could invalidate the insurance coverage! Get a copy of the insurance certificate to have with you when you are operating the church-owned car. In recent times, we have found that putting the car title in the name of the Americans reduces hassle. This may be done by the "sale" of the car for a nominal amount upon arrival and "selling" it back to the church at departure. That allows the policy to be clearly for the Americans. We have also found that the popular insurance company for US military and family, USAA, has very good rates and works well.

Depending on the age and condition of the car and the trips the American Interim Pastor plans to take, the Automobile Association (AA), Royal Automobile Club (RAC), Green Flag or similar emergency road service insurance may be a good idea. (Some insurance companies include emergency road service as part of the policy.) The "Terms of Reference" which lists expectations of the church, and the interim pastor may address this [see Appendix below].

# Children, Youth and Vulnerable Adults

British law is very strict regarding the well-being of children. The Baptist Union of Great Britain has a major section on their web site www.baptists.org.uk with comprehensive information on what they call "Safeguarding." This site provides information on policies and procedures for working with children and young people. This is a "must read" for AIPM volunteers before the assignment begins. church may have its own version of a safeguarding policy, based on information from the Baptist Union or elsewhere. customized to its own situation. This document should be studied thoroughly, too. Additionally, the AIPM volunteer should meet with a member of the association leadership team (one of the Regional Ministers will be an expert on safeguarding) and ask for a detailed orientation. The church should have someone named as the safeguarding contact person (child or youth advocate) and it might be good for that person to attend the orientation session with the Regional This is important for the Minister as well. protection of children and youth, for the church and for the American volunteer religious worker.

The church may have designated some member as the person to turn to if there are questions about the rules. This could be a schoolteacher who should be thoroughly familiar with the requirements or the church may have sent a member for special training. Be very careful to follow all the rules—don't hesitate to ask questions. A police check will be conducted on each AIPM volunteer and spouse before they report for service in the UK. The candidate and

spouse will complete a consent form for the police background check and send to AIPM, Inc. AIPM, Inc. will have the police check made through the Protect My Ministry organization for a fee. The confirmation of "No Record" will be forwarded to the church secretary and to David Hunt of Gateshead International Ministries by AIPM, Inc. One American volunteer religious worker was told that an "Enhanced Criminal Records Check" is required in the UK for work with children. The value of this is not clear since the candidate will not likely have lived in England, but the local church rules must be followed. AIPM will try to keep up with any changes and follow any new rules.

We have been told that recent rules require children less than 4 ft. in height or under 12 years old to be in a booster seat when riding in a car. This could influence giving families with children a lift to and from church services.

As is the case the world around, AIPM's volunteers must be sure to have a second responsible person present at all meetings with British children, youth and adults. We understand that Billy Graham followed the practice of, "Never being alone with a person of the opposite gender that is not a family member." That is good advice for AIPM's volunteers and in these times the words "opposite gender" might be dropped! To be crystal clear—do not meet with another person or go into the home of another person by yourself. Take a responsible adult with you! That may make visits more difficult, but it will be good if the church members develop the habit of making visits!

#### **Children's Workers**

Sadly, many UK Baptist churches have no children attending services or in any way connected to the church. Since work with children has a high energy demand some congregations with only elderly members may find the prospects of personally working with children daunting. AIPM, Inc. may be able to recruit university and seminary students or recent graduates to minister to UK church children. Assignments of 12 to 24 months are ideal because of the time required to build relationships with British young people. A summer session of around 10 weeks may be made to work, but longer assignments are preferred by British churches. Details of such an arrangement would have to be worked out on a case-by-case basis. There is a Terms of Reference document specifically for youth workers.

#### **Church Relationships**

Generally, churches in the UK do not use committees to the extent that Baptist churches in the USA use them. The deacon body does much of the work of keeping the church operating. A deacon's involvement in pastoral ministries, quite like the USA, depends on the individual deacon and his or her pastor's leadership.

A key position in an English Baptist church is "Church Secretary." This is not the pastor's secretary, as the title might imply in America. It is the official lay position that handles the church's business. This business includes making denominational reports, handling official correspondence, keeping track of membership, scheduling supply preachers when the pulpit is vacant, etc. The Church Secretary does many of the duties that a business administrator might do in a church in the USA. One British Baptist pastor said, tongue-in-cheek, "First there is God and then there is the CHURCH SECRETARY."

Many UK churches do not have a "minister of music" or praise and worship leader. This is especially true of the smaller churches. pastors generally lead the entire service including the praise and worship. Some simply announce the hymns or choruses and let the instruments or a worshipper with a strong voice lead the congregational singing. Others also lead the singing depending on talents and gifts. Interim Pastor were not able to serve in this capacity, arrangements should be made with members of the congregation to lead the "praise and worship" portion of each service. members are willing, this is an excellent way to get broader participation in the worship service. AIPM, Inc. will try to find out what kind of worship and praise music the church prefers and try to avoid a miss-fit, that is, a volunteer religious worker who can't tolerate the church's preference of music. It is hoped that AIPM's candidates can be flexible in this regard because it is unrealistic to expect the church to change their preference to suit a short-term volunteer.

The mindset of the American volunteer religious worker should not be to import methods and programs from America. A preferred approach would be to learn what works well in the local culture and capitalize on those things. The local people generally are not lacking in ideas for ministries to do or how to do them. Their primary need is for resources to implement the ideas they already have. They will have developed ideas for ministry from their own experiences and from the

experiences of local churches that are seen to be successful. It would be a good idea to wait until asked, "How do you do it in your church in America?" before offering very many American approaches.

The UK church may already have a designated person to lead the church's deacons' meetings and church business meetings before American volunteer religious worker's service begins. This leader could be a member of the congregation or the pastor of a nearby Baptist church or a retired pastor may serve as leader (Moderator). meetings are led by a church member, it is probably a good idea to encourage this arrangement to continue as the people of the church know best how business is conducted and communicated. If meetings are currently being led by an outside moderator, it may be best that the arrangement be terminated in favor of either a church member or the American volunteer religious worker serving as moderator. There are likely exceptions to this recommendation such as the church being in a building program, etc. Deacon and Church Meeting leadership should be addressed before the first American volunteer begins serving that church and it should not be a contentious issue. In either case, the American volunteer will likely be expected to bring a short devotional and prayer at the start of the meetings. It may be a good idea to have a passage of Scripture that deals with any agenda item that is seen to be particularly important.

The American volunteer is well advised to communicate to the entire congregation from the pulpit information about important issues under consideration by the volunteer and church leaders. The volunteer's support and enthusiasm for the actions taken by the church are just as valuable in the UK as in the USA. Moreover, it is very difficult to over communicate! People want to know what is going on or in the thinking stage and it is perfectly okay for the American volunteer to keep them in the loop. Having said that, it is important that the leadership team not be surprised.

Volunteer religious workers may choose to move their church membership to the UK church. However, considering the limited time involved an alternative is to come under the "watch-care" of the church. The watch-care arrangement grants volunteers all the rights and privileges of membership except the right to vote on church business.

The process for becoming a member of a British Baptist church is substantially different than entry into a Baptist church in America. The standard approach in Britain seems to be a prospective member applies for membership by letting the Church Secretary know in writing of the interest. The Church Secretary takes the matter to the deacons meeting. Deacons may appoint a deacon and a non-deacon member to visit the prospect. The results of the visit are reported to the deacons and the deacons then vote on admitting the prospect into membership. The next step is for the Church Meeting to hear a recommendation from the deacons and then vote on membership. If the church votes for membership, the pastor or American volunteer who serves in a pastoral role will welcome the new member into the fellowship at the next communion service. The new member may be invited to sit on the front row of seats and he or she may be served the Lord's Supper as the deacons are being served.

Maintaining a healthy relationship with other Christian churches in the community is important to UK Baptist churches and recognizes the fact that the community is watching to see how we treat one another. Some communities have Churches Together, an official national organization with certain criteria for membership. The deacons will advise American volunteers of the church's membership in Churches Together or any other similar organization and any background on the subject. Also, often the season of Lent involves cooperation and sometime shared services with other churches in the community. This may include holding services on weeknights at each of the participating churches during Lent. Some Baptist churches have combined services on Maundy Thursday evening and Good Friday morning.

#### **Church Services**

American volunteer religious workers who serve in pastoral roles are permitted to conduct funeral services both at the Baptist church and at the local crematorium. Beware—the schedule is very tight at the crematorium (about 30 minutes) and the service must be concluded on time. Get the funeral director or the manager of the crematorium to explain the buttons to start the recorded music during the service and the button to close the curtains at the end of the service. Do not get these buttons mixed up! The family may want special music played during the service. They will need to provide a digital device such as a CD or flash drive, etc. of the music and you will

probably need to take the digital device to the crematorium about 24 hours before the service so they can check that it plays properly and have it cued up.

American volunteer religious workers who serve in pastoral roles are allowed to conduct weddings in the UK. The legal requirement is that an official "Registrar" must be present and handle the paperwork. Most UK Baptist churches seem to have someone designated at the Wedding Registrar, but you must check before proceeding. Certain questions must be asked and there are rules regarding the wedding ceremony so you will need to see an instruction sheet before you conduct a wedding ceremony.

The Lord's Supper may be served in a different way from Baptist churches in America. Some UK Baptist pastors announce, "We will eat the bread as it is served symbolizing that we come to faith in Christ as individuals. We will hold the cup and all drink together symbolizing that the church in one body in Jesus Christ." Taking the Lord's Supper to people who can't get to the church can be a real blessing. Portable communion kits are available and very helpful for this meaningful ministry.

At the end of most meetings and services many UK Baptists say, "The Grace." This is a direct quote of 2 Corinthians 13:14: "May the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, and the love of God, and the fellowship of the Holy Spirit be with you all. Amen." The congregation will look at each person present as they say The Grace. It is a great way to end the meeting!

American volunteers should adjust to the UK church's preference for style of praise and worship music. Many Baptist churches use blended, but no assumptions should be made. Also, many British hymns are not the same as their American counterparts; either the melody may be different for familiar lyrics, or the lyrics may be different for a familiar melody. Many of the songs will be totally unfamiliar to one from a traditional American Baptist church. Most of the song books (hymnals) in the pews do not have the music – only the words.

Prayer meetings may have extended periods of silent prayer. If folk stop praying audibly, this may not mean the prayer meeting is over, but rather that folk have decided to pray silently and may resume praying aloud later.

Mother's Day in GB or "Mothering Sunday," is held on the fourth Sunday of Lent. It is exactly

three weeks before Easter Sunday and usually falls in the second half of March or early April compared to a May date in the USA. It is often celebrated in the worship service by having the children pass out flowers to the mothers present. American volunteers should ask the UK church leaders what their tradition is and follow their lead. On both sides of the ocean, this is not a day to overlook someone.

#### Clothing

See "weather" below. You will need waterresistant outerwear to deal with the frequent rainfall ranging from a drizzle to a downpour. You will need to be able to add layers for warmth when the sun goes behind the clouds and to remove layers when it warms up.

You will need a good umbrella for each person. An alternative to an umbrella for the more rainy and windy locations is a waterproof jacket with a hood—umbrellas and wind don't go well together. A long all-weather coat with removable liner can serve as a nice overcoat for cold days and a raincoat for wet days.

Wool sweaters are good to keep the cold out and you will sometimes find British people sitting in their homes with a heavy shirt and heavy sweater on. That should tell you something about where they like the thermostat set. The thermostat may be set low because of the cost of fuel or personal preference—it is best to not prejudge their reason. Wool trousers are very comfortable in the winter. You may find that our lightweight wool and manmade fibers are just not that warm for you, but your British friends may be quite comfortable in them. It would be a good idea to take a pair of thermal underwear for the coldest days, especially until you get acclimated. A good fleece pullover or zip up jacket is a good thing to have. You might find these at a clothing resale shop in the UK.

Dress for Sunday worship service varies church to church, so it is best to ask what they expect the minister to wear before packing. Many mature British women will wear a skirt to church, but many will wear trousers. For our female volunteers, a skirt or nice trousers will be acceptable in most churches.

Take clothing for whatever outdoor activities you enjoy. Many British people love to go for walks and there are some beautiful places to walk all over Britain. The British may have invested in good walking shoes and heavy wool socks, or they may go walking in everyday shoes or tennis

shoes (called "trainers"). A walk is another occasion when it is essential to be able to add or remove layers of clothing. A small backpack is useful for carrying water, sandwiches, camera, etc. on walks.

## **Computers and Internet service**

Being able to send emails back to America is extremely helpful. And, Skype/Zoom have become popular ways for American volunteers to stay in touch with family back home. shortens the apparent distance between the UK and home. if you don't have Skype/Zoom and your computer has a camera, microphone and speakers you can use Skype/Zoom software for Other services such as WhatsApp are available as well. Check that your computer's microphone, built-in camera and speakers all work before you leave the USA as that equipment may be much less expensive here. You will be able to learn the approximate cost in the UK of elecronics, etc., from the Internet by going to sites as www.comet.co.uk such www.pcworld.co.uk.

A lap top computer would be ideal to take with you. If you own a laptop, its battery charger will likely handle a range of voltages from 100 to 240 volts—look on the back of the charger for voltage details. If so, all you need to operate the laptop in the UK is a plug to convert from USA 2-pin to UK 3-pin. As in the USA, there are multiple providers of Internet services. The UK church should provide Internet service.

#### **Cultural Differences**

A considerable amount of "orientation" is expected before American volunteer religious workers report to serve a church in UK. This is usually handled by volunteers spending a day or two in our home after the invitation to serve has been extended by the UK church and accepted by the candidate. Some examples of cultural differences at this stage may be helpful. Following are some of our insights but we are not optimistic that we have covered either a very large percentage of them or the most important ones.

American volunteers are well advised to keep in mind that they are living overseas, and many things are different. We wouldn't recommend spending time analyzing which is best but concentrate on the adjustments that you will need to make to be effective. You may be there only six-months and your British friends will remain there a lifetime.

The "British reserve" is talked about widely. Here's what it means in practice. Typically, a British person respects another person's right to privacy at all costs. This may make the British person seem aloof or unfriendly. Experience has shown that British people love Americans and enjoy chatting with Americans. A simple comment about the weather may open an interesting conversation and can even lead to a lasting friendship, and possibly the opportunity to share the Gospel.

Another cultural difference that can affect church work in Britain is the way decisions are made. Generally, British people take a long time to make decisions. Seldom will they make important decisions on the spot. This means that "relationship evangelism" may work far better than "cold calls" to share the Gospel message. In fact, making calls at homes without prior appointments may not result in an invitation to come into the home. A visit at the door is about as much as one can expect when making cold calls.

On a more positive note, the American accent is sometimes sufficient to gain a person permission to make a visit in the home. A call to make arrangements for a visit in the home may result in a very pleasant time spent with a British family.

Laurence Singlehurst, a British minister, has written an excellent book, "Sowing, Reaping, Keeping" on outreach in the UK. He recognizes that all efforts to move lost people even a little bit closer to faith in Christ is truly evangelism. He says that in the British culture the first objective is to show lost people that "God is good and Christians are okay." This book is a must read for American Interim Pastors in the UK

Two other helpful books are: "Evangelism Made Slightly Less Difficult" by Nick Pollard which I am told has a lot of helpful insights into the way British people tick and "Watching the English" by Kate Fox. I have read the Fox book, and it is particularly insightful but there is no Christian emphasis.

Women are far more widely used in ministry in Baptist churches in UK than in the USA. It is probably fair to say that if it were not for the service and faithfulness of women in UK Baptist churches, many more would have had to shut their doors a long time ago. The deacon body may have one or more women members. Deacons in UK Baptist churches are elected and not ordained. Some churches have women as

pastors. Women have been in pastoral ministry in the UK since the 1930s.

Generally, the use of alcohol does not seem to be frowned upon as much in Baptist circles in UK as in some Baptist churches in America. An offer of a glass of wine with a meal or a glass of sherry during a visit is not uncommon. It is probably best that American volunteers do not provide alcohol for guests to avoid offense or the wrong impression because the above mentioned attitude toward alcohol is not universal.

# **Driving**

American volunteers who serve in a pastoral role and drive a car should get a copy of the booklet, "The Highway Code," which is the British driver's manual. Try this website for a copy of the Highway Code: <a href="http://www.highwaycode.gov.uk/signs01.shtml">http://www.highwaycode.gov.uk/signs01.shtml</a> This, too, is a must read before your departure.

Before you begin driving solo go with a church member to an empty car park and practice driving for an hour or two. Especially get comfortable shifting gears with your left hand. Once you adjust to this you will love being able to keep your right hand on the steering wheel—assuming you are right-handed. And one must keep both hands on the steering wheel while taking the driving part of the British exam. A good idea anyway. Additionally, it might be worthwhile to pay for one or two special driver's lessons. Professional driver's instructors usually give a whole series of lessons so learners (a red "L" on the rear of the car designates a "learner") can pass the driving part of the exam. Since your USA license is good for up to one-year in the UK, you need not worry about taking an exam. Therefore, one or two lessons should be enough. Lessons should be taken in the church owned car.

A satellite navigation system ("GPS") or a smart phone with GPS is essential.

We recommend that you allow others to drive you for the first few days that you are in the UK. That will allow time for your body to adjust to the 6-hours' time change, get the feel of traffic, get accustomed to driving on the left and learn the routes. It is good to have someone with you to read the map (GPS) until you learn your way around. Searching for street signs while driving can be hazardous to your health. One of our volunteers observed, "Driving is a two-person job—one driver and one navigator."

Here are just a few of the things that you should know about driving in the UK:

- 1. Slower traffic stays on the curbside if there is more than one lane in your direction.
- 2. Never pass on the curbside--always pass another vehicle on its right.
- 3. The cycle for electric signals is green, yellow, red, yellow and red simultaneously, green. Yellow lights seem to have a much shorter duration than ours so don't crowd them. Some intersections have cameras so if you run the light, you're caught! No defense.
- 4. Following are the rules for going driving on a roundabout:
  - a. Traffic already in the roundabout has the right-of-way—we think it is just the opposite in Europe so check before you go to the continent if you will be driving.
  - b. If you are on a dual carriage way (two or more lanes in same direction), keep to your left as you enter the roundabout if you are going to either turn left or go straight across. If you are going to go off to your right (270 degrees) from the roundabout, keep to your right as you approach the roundabout and move over to your left as you swing around.
  - c. If you are not sure where to exit, keep on going around until you sort it out.
- 5. People flash their headlights to signal others that they are giving permission to proceed in front of them. Beware: DO NOT FLASH YOUR LIGHTS AS A WARNING THAT YOU ARE COMING THROUGH! The Highway Code says the opposite - that flashing lights makes the other motorist "aware of your presence" but does not suggest that it gives permission to proceed ahead of the driver who flashes his lights. However, the practice seems to be to flash one's lights to give permission to go ahead. Sorry for the confusion. Ask a local to be sure the meaning in that area of the UK.
- 6. Parking spots may be hard to find. You are not allowed to park along the curb at any time if there is a double yellow stripe on the road surface next to the curb. If there is a single yellow strip, you may be allowed to park under limited circumstances. Look on the light-posts,

- on walls, etc., for the parking restrictions. Some residential areas of towns restrict parking to residents only and a permit is issued to them. Do not park there!
- 7. Small towns sometimes use "discs" to regulate parking. You set the disc for the time that you arrived, place the disc on your dashboard and you must honor the limit of 2 hours or whatever the time limit is. You can get discs from the merchants near the parking area.
- 8. The sidewalk (pavement) is reserved for pedestrians so don't park your car on the pavement unless there are signs specifically allowing the practice. British people will park their cars close beside the curb, but still in the traffic lane to avoid parking on the sidewalk. Be certain to leave enough space for a person pushing a pram or child's push-chair to pass on the pavement.
- 9. When pulling into or crossing a street on foot look right-left-right before entering the traffic lane.

Keep the car doors always locked. Don't leave purchases or purses where they could be seen or grabbed easily if a car window were broken while you are stopped at a light. We understand that automobile insurance policies will not cover losses that are left in sight—only those items that are out of site in the car's trunk (boot) are covered.

Gasoline (petrol) is sold in liters. Currently, gasoline in the UK is about 190 Pence per liter or \$9.30 per US gallon. This will change not only with the price of gasoline but also with the money exchange rate. You may know this already, but a US gallon is smaller than an Imperial gallon. To convert from liters to US gallons, multiply liters by 3.79.

It is illegal to use a mobile phone or eat or drink anything while operating a motor vehicle even at a stop sign or traffic light and the police are very watchful for violators.

Cameras have been installed in many locations along roadways and at intersections. They record speeding and light jumping and the fines are substantial. A driver may get a fine in the post without realizing that a traffic law was violated. Word to the wise—pay close attention to speed limits and do not crowd traffic lights!

#### **Electricity**

The electric service in the house is 240 volt and plugs have 3 prongs. You should take 1 or 2 converters (transformers from 240 v. to 110 v. for your small personal appliances). Also take several plugs to adapt from our 2-prong/110 volt to their outlets. You can find these kits at Wal-Mart for about \$20.00. UK electric current frequency is 50 cycles compared to our 60 cycles. Electric motors will run a bit slower, but this should not harm the motors or adversely affect the performance of the There are no electrical outlets in appliance. bathrooms except perhaps 2-prong outlets for electric shavers--safety concern and it is the law. Laptops generally operate on any voltage from 100 to 250.

#### **Expectations**

The "Terms of Reference" document should be developed by the church and should be reviewed and approved by the American volunteer and AIPM, Inc. before the assignment begins. This document need not be lengthy but the things that are critically important to the church, the American volunteer, AIPM, Inc. and GIM should be addressed. The Appendix below contains a sample "Terms of Reference" document.

#### **Financial Business**

Living in the UK may be approximately 25% more expensive than in the US depending on the exchange rate. Recent reports are that groceries are about 25% more expensive in the UK.

Before you leave the USA have your local bank obtain about \$300.00 worth of UK money (Pounds Sterling--"£" is the symbol like our \$. Some folk use GBP for the symbol). amount will be sufficient for a while especially if you allow the church to reimburse for airline tickets after you arrive. Also, you will be able to use a USA credit card at most businesses. The \$300.00 should get you about GBP 230.00 depending on the exchange rate in effect. you're uncomfortable carrying currency, you can buy traveler's checks—there is a fee for cashing traveler's checks. (The British spelling -"cheques") The \$300.00 will be enough for incidental expenses for the first several days. You will not likely be allowed to open a UK bank checking account since you will not have any UK income and won't have a UK address dating back But you should not need a checking account. You may be allowed to open a UK bank savings account, and this could be a convenient way to convert US dollars to GBP. One American volunteer uses Barclay's bank for a savings account. We have used HSBC since 1974.

If the need for your own bank account arises, you might get a member of the church to introduce you to his or her bank manager and you might be allowed to open an account on their reputation. You may have some bills to pay and need to write a few checks. An alternative to a UK checking account would be to arrange with a church member to exchange one of his or her checks for your cash for your bill payment. As in America, never put cash or a credit/debit card in the post.

We recommend that you use your USA issued credit card for most of your purchases and expenses. You will get the very best exchange rate and avoid the bank's commission for cashing your USA checks. The commission may be 2 or 3 percent! And, you won't have to carry a lot of cash with you. British credit card companies have gone to a credit card with a chip in it and using it requires a PIN. If your credit card does not have a chip, the merchant will have to use other means to read the card such as a card reader. I would bet that British businesses will find a way to be able to use USA issued credit cards otherwise, tourists are in for a lot of trouble and businesses are in for big losses.

Notify your credit card company before you leave the USA that you will be living overseas for the period you have committed to stay so they will not suspect card theft when they see charges from England show up on your account. If you use a British ATM, be sure to check the fee for ATM use

You will need to arrange for someone in the USA to handle your banking business at home. We arranged with our local bank that our daughter could deposit checks into our account, and we signed several blank checks to her for paying our bills that we were not able to set up on automatic bank withdrawal. We have since added her to our checking account. We recommend that you arrange for as many of your bills as possible to be paid by credit card or by automatic withdrawal from your checking account. If the amount of automatic withdrawal is variable as with utility bills, the person who opens your mail at home can let you know the amount so that you can keep your check book balance correct.

Be very careful about displaying your money. Put it all into your purse or wallet before you leave the bank or store. Out on the street, as may happen in USA, someone might run by you and grab it out of your hand. ATMs are available in the UK and

we recommend that you use one that is located **inside** a building. For example, in the Middlesbrough area Morrison's grocery store has multiple ATM machines both outside and inside their building. Use the inside ATM!

American volunteers should follow the Holy Spirit's leading regarding where tithes and offerings are given. They may wish to contribute to the church in UK while serving there. We are not tax advisors, but we understand that contributions are not allowable deductions if given directly to the church in UK. It may be possible to contribute to the home church in the USA and designate the funds to the church in UK. This has worked for some. It is also possible to donate funds to the UK church through AIPM, Inc. By IRS rules this must be an arms-length donation. When American volunteers chose this method, I must ask for approval from the AIPM, Inc. board of directors to forward the funds to the UK church. The Board always approves. To avoid questions about "arm's length" please do not write the name of the church on the check. Simply put a note in the envelope to AIPM's Treasurer and send to: AIPM, Inc., 189 Anderson County Road 4258, Palestine, TX 75803. One hundred percent of the donation will go to the UK church. AIPM does not retain any part! The UK church would not be allowed to pass on to the American volunteers any portion of the donation. AIPM's records must be clear and complete if we are audited.

It is a good idea for our volunteers to have little, if anything, to do with the UK church's money. The church will have already designated people to count money, make bank deposits and pay bills, etc. If American volunteers make purchases on behalf of the church, the expenditures should be reimbursed upon presentation of a receipt. Approvals in advance of expenditures are advisable and should be handled the way church expenses are handled in America. To avoid overloading the church treasurer it is a good idea to collect a few receipts and submit them at one time rather than handling them one receipt at a time.

The financial status of church members may vary all over the map. Many churches have several retired persons and, in that case, as in America, their income may be fixed. If the church is in an area with high unemployment, many may be receiving government assistance. British people tend to be very generous regardless of their financial situation and their love for those who serve in their churches may prompt them to do

generous acts. It seems the polite thing to do to accept their generosity graciously. Of course, no form of remuneration is allowed. If the opportunity presents itself to return the favor it seems appropriate to do so.

#### **Home (manse = parsonage)**

The manse will be furnished. The church should list the furnishings provided. Small kitchen appliances should be provided. If there is some appliance that you really need, ask the church about providing it.

Hot water pressure may be quite low. This is because regulations require that a break tank be installed in the attic or in a closet at a high level. This prevents any possibility of hot water flow from the home back to the water mains. Some homes now have "combi-boilers" which require no storage tanks. They supply hot water on demand to the central heating radiators as well as to all sinks and the bathtub.

Hot water for showers usually comes from an electric heater mounted over the bathtub. These are "on-demand" water heaters—the water is heated just before going to the shower head and there is no stored hot water with this type of shower hot water system. You can adjust the water flow rate and temperature—best to do this before you get into the shower. You turn the electric power for the on-demand heater on and off by pulling a string that is mounted on the bottom of the heater or on the ceiling.

Hot water for washing dishes and clothing usually comes from a system that is tied to the hot water boiler for home heating. There is a setting that makes hot water available during the summer when the central heating may be turned off.

Window cleaners may come around and clean the outside of the windows at a very reasonable cost. This was not expensive in the early days. Things change. Ask the cost before you allow them to clean. They will come at whatever frequency you choose. We had them once per month. If you aren't home when they wash them, they will collect from you the next time they come. This is an example of the trusting nature of many British businesspeople.

Carpets and rugs are not part of the "structure" as they are in the USA. The owner or renter furnishes his own floor coverings. The church should provide floor coverings. Burglaries are a serious problem in some parts of Britain so all doors and all windows must be kept locked day and night. Don't leave valuables where they can be seen through a window. Don't leave women's purses on the stair, as they have been known to disappear in a heartbeat.

#### Laundry

Hopefully the manse will be equipped with a clothes washer and dryer or a combo-washer/dryer. If not, and if the church cannot afford these, you might consider buying them or your home church might consider the purchase of these items a good way to invest in your service in the UK. These appliances are not terribly expensive. Be sure to ask someone in the church where to get the best buy.

A clothes dryer is important because rain showers appear suddenly and without much warning and getting clothes dry outside can be a hassle. Some people dry the washing on the heating radiators in the house but that is also a bit of hassle. The flexible vent pipe for the dryer is usually placed through an opened window near the dryer. 'Condensing tumble dryers' are now available on the market and do not require the vent pipe. They may be a bit more expensive.

If no clothes washer/dryer is furnished at the manse and if you decide against buying one, you should be able to find a laundry mat (launderette) nearby.

For some reason dry cleaning is far more expensive than in the USA—perhaps 3 or 4 times as expensive. Ask church members where they take their clothes for dry cleaning.

#### Mail

Your post (mail) will be delivered to your address at the manse. To send letters you need to locate a red mailbox in your neighborhood. There are usually boxes for mailing letters every 4 or 5 city blocks. You may find a small branch post office in the village shops area for buying stamps, sending packages, etc. but government cost cutting is making these less plentiful.

Postal codes serve the same function as our Zip Codes but give far more detail. For example, the postal code for the manse in Thornaby is TS17 8EA. The first two letters give the general area, TS stands for "Teesside" (beside the river Tees). The third digit or two-digits refer to a specific part of the larger area. The "17" for the manse covers the whole of Thornaby. The next number (fourth in order), that is, "8" for the manse, further

narrows down the location. Finally, the last 2 letters give a very precise location on your street. Postal codes can be found on the Internet.

Make no assumptions about house numbers on opposite sides of the street. The Thornaby manse is at 92 Lanehouse Road. Directly opposite are not number 93 or 95 as we would expect, but numbers 155 and 157.

You may want to talk to your local USA post office about the best way to handle your mail while you are away. If you have a family member or friend who can visit your home each day to pick up your mail, that visit and the postman's stopping every day will make your home look as if it is lived in. Arrangements could be made for that family member or friend to discard the junk mail, pay the bills and forward any important mail to you. A priority mail package every couple of weeks is not too expensive and delivery time is about 5 days. Be very careful about the weight of packages. A few years ago, we priced shipment from Houston to England of 21 lbs. of Bibles at the US Postal Service and were quoted \$59.00. That is almost \$3.00 per lb. We tried UPS and their price was even higher. We wound up taking 200 Bibles to England in suitcases.

One American volunteer has learned that the US Postal Service will forward first class mail to England at no charge for up to six months and that an additional six months may then be requested (may be of interest for those willing and able to serve more than six months). It will be good to check with the local post office to make sure you understand the rules.

#### Meals

Perhaps there are variations on what meals are called, but the noon meal may be called "dinner" or "lunch" and the evening meal that may be served around 5 PM is often called "tea." Teas seem to be simpler meals but Sunday "dinner" at around noon is often a big deal! Sunday dinners may be elaborate, multi-course meals which the hostess (or host) will have spent hours preparing. If you get an invitation and it is not clear, it is appropriate to ask, "What does this invitation involve?" You should be told whether you will be fed or not. We think that generally if you are invited to tea in the late afternoon, you will likely get tea and sandwiches and a bit more including a "sweet." If you are "invited around" sometime in the late morning, you will likely get coffee and may get sandwiches, that is, lunch. If you are invited around in the early afternoon, you will likely be offered a cup of tea and a biscuit

(cookie). When people call at your home (come by for a visit) it is customary to offer tea or coffee and biscuits (cookies or tea cakes). Don't get any hang-ups about this—the British are gracious people and realize our customs are different and they will make do with what you serve them. In their homes, if they offer tea and biscuits or tea and sandwiches—enjoy! Some British families have a "supper" just before going to bed. This seems never to be a large quantity and is kept simple. Finally, home visits even for a cup of coffee or tea and a biscuit usually take a couple of hours. So, don't schedule too many appointments in homes in one day!

# **Medical Care**

As of July 2015, the UK Government introduced a new Immigration Health Surcharge (IHS). Part of the visa application process (online) requires the applicant to go to another site and input the start and end dates as listed on the certificate of sponsorship. The system then automatically requires a credit card charge of GBP 1035.00 per person per year (this charge varies year-to-year). The applicant is then given an IHS reference number. This number must be kept! With that number and the passport, the visa holder is entitled to free medical care from the National Health Service (NHS).

We have had several volunteers go to England since the IHS was established. They visited the doctor's surgery (doctor's clinic in USA) in their town and learned that they indeed are eligible for NHS care for free. The office managers registered them as a new patient. Here's what they had to produce (this could change):

- 1. Completion of a long form with personal details,
- 2. Show passport photo page and visa,
- 3. Show USA driver's license (a second form of photo ID is required)
- 4. Show letter of invitation from the UK as proof that they have a UK address.

It is no longer necessary for our volunteers to purchase traveler's medial insurance. We have found that the GBP 1035.00 per person per year is less expensive than traveler's medical insurance. Our volunteers who are 60 years old or older are NOT subjected to co-pay for prescription medications!

Since the beginning of AIPM we have recommended that volunteers from the USA check

in at the "doctor's surgery" (medical clinic) shortly after they arrive in the UK. Establishing this contact may be helpful in case of an emergency during the assignment in the UK. During that visit it seems appropriate to talk to the General Practitioner's staff about your status in the UK and your IHS reference number, etc. There may be more than one doctor's surgery close to the manse and as in the USA, doctors at one may have a better reputation. It is a good idea to ask church members to recommend which surgery might be best.

# Passports, Visas and Overseas Travel

Visas are now essential for American religious workers, including volunteers, for UK trips of any length! All our interim workers and any dependent children must get visas. There are several steps to the process:

- Data for an application for a certificate of sponsorship is collected by AIPM from the UK church and from American Volunteers. This information is sent to Rev. David Hunt of Gateshead Ministries (GIM) and he issues a certificate for each volunteer.
- 2. The UK church must officially request a "Certificate of Sponsorship" from GIM. GIM has been approved by the UK Border Agency as a Registered Sponsoring Agency and will handle all certificates for AIPM, Inc. volunteer workers. The UK church will reimburse GIM for the cost associated with issuing certificates.
- 3. GIM will apply online for certificates of sponsorships for "religious workers" for the candidate and spouse. Tier 2 certificates are required for short-term pastors. This permits both pastoral and non-pastoral work including teaching and preaching so there should be no restrictions on the type of service our volunteers do. We get certificates for the spouse so there will be no restrictions on the spouse's service either.
- 4. GIM notifies the American volunteers of their certificate numbers and provides a copy of the certificate of sponsorship. The certificate gives details of the length of stay approved, etc. The interim worker and spouse then go online and apply for visas at: https://www.visa4uk.fco.gov.uk/
- 5. They enter their personal details and the certificate number. They also must give

their credit card number for the visa fee (currently about GBP 750.00 per person). They can purchase prepaid/pre-addressed shipping labels on the visa web site through VFS Global. This seems a bit less expensive than going directly to UPS. Shipments are made via overnight packages to avoid delays. Packages are sent to the British Consulate in NYC. IF YOU DO NOT USE VFS GLOBAL, DO NOT USE FEDEX. THE CONSULATE WILL NOT RETURN THE VISA TO YOU IN A FEDEX PACAKGE (and I have no idea why).

- 6. When volunteers submit the application online, they will be given information about locations where biometric checks These are electronic can be made. fingerprints and perhaps a bit more. An appointment is made online, and the biometrics establishment is visited as scheduled. The biometrics place will initial the appointment confirmation document (the one that has a bar code on it). This is proof that your fingerprints are on file. This initialed document is enclosed in the package to NYC. The passport and other documents listed on the web site (AIPM has what we think is the same list of enclosures) are also included in the package to the consulate. The UK church will reimburse the volunteer religious worker and spouse for the cost of visas.
- 7. The immigration health surcharge mentioned above under medical care is paid at the time of the visa application.
- 8. The certificate of sponsorship may be issued in a day or two following the submittal of all relevant data to GIM. After that, it appears to take a few days to do the biometrics check and about 10 business days for the consulate to issue visas if everything they receive is in order.
- 9. When the visas are in hand and ONLY when they are in hand, the interim and spouse can make airline reservations.
- 10. AIPM keeps a current list of the documents that GIM requires. Some are available before the certificate is issued. Some are available later. For example, the candidate scans the visa page of the passport, sends to McComb and he sends to GIM and the UK church. Additionally, within 10 days of arrival in the UK, the candidate must go to the designated UK

post office and collect a Biometric Residence Permit (looks much like a driver's license). This must be scanned, and copies sent to McComb and GIM. And, very importantly, copies should be made and kept in a safe place and given to a representative of the UK church for safe keeping. The UK's immigration folks are changing things rapidly so instructions on their website trumps these notes!

In case of theft, make a photocopy of the photo page and facing page of your passport and your visa and put a copy in each piece of luggage and leave a copy with someone in the USA. AIPM and GIM also require copies of passport photo page and visa page and we distribute these to the UK church.

The US Government's State Department has useful information about overseas travel: <a href="http://">http://</a> www.travel.state.gov/travel/tips/safety/ safety 1747.html The following is recommended on the site: Register your travel--It is a good idea to register your travel with the State Department so that you may be contacted if need be, whether because of a family emergency in the U.S., or because of a crisis in the area in which you are traveling. Travel registration is a free service provided by the State Department and is easily accomplished online at <a href="https://">https://</a> travelregistration.state.gov. (In accordance with the Privacy Act, the Department of State may not release information on your welfare or whereabouts to inquirers without your express written authorization.)

#### **Phones**

There is a charge for all phone calls in the UK—even local calls from your home phone, but they are not expensive. You may still find pay phones around and you can use them for only a few pence. Generally, a window on the pay phone will show you just how long you can talk for the coin[s] you have inserted. If it is a quick call within the UK, a 10 pence coin may be adequate.

To phone the USA from the UK you dial: 001+area code + number. There are free services such as Skype, Zoom, WhatsApp and FaceTime. You simply download the software, register and then look up others who have that service. You can arrange in advance for them to be on-line and click on their screen name and your computer or smart phone dials their computer or phone. The

UK church should have the telephone and Internet services set up before you arrive but be sure to ask.

UK phone numbers usually have a 5-digit area code with the first digit being "0." The area code is followed by a 6-digit number. If you call long distance within the UK, you must dial the 5-digit area code including the "0" plus the 6-digit number. For example, to call the Thornaby manse from a local phone, you simply dial 673061. To phone the manse from outside the Thornaby/ Stockton-on-Tees/Middlesbrough area, you dial 01642-673061.

If you phone that same number from the USA, you drop the "0" and use the last 4 digits of the area code plus the 6-digit number. To dial the UK from the USA you must first dial the international code, "011." Then you dial the country code for the UK, "44." We suggest that when you give Americans your UK phone number you write out the full dialing instructions. For example, to phone the Thornaby manse from the USA you dial 011+44+1642+673061.

Mobile phones are very popular in the UK. Your USA cell phone may not work there or if it does, it may be very expensive to use. Check with your mobile phone company before you leave the USA. The UK church should provide a mobile phone for both short-term pastor and spouse.

#### Places to See

There is beautiful scenery and interesting things to see and do in all directions all over the UK. We recommend that you talk to church members about what may be interesting locally.

#### **Planning for Ministry**

In each of the five "interim" positions I've held I have asked a group of 5 or 6 people to help me with planning and organizing essentially everything that the church does in both worship and activities. I ask for the deacon's approval before I ask members to volunteer for the group. We call the group the "Worship and Activities Leadership Team" or WALT. This group functions much like a church council in the USA.

Before discussing details of "WALT" I want to mention the fact that the Baptist Union of Great Britain has developed an approach that is as good as "WALT" and probably better. It is called a Mission Consultancy. It is an organized approach to evaluating the church and its setting and doing visioning and strategy work. The individual Baptist Associations either use the BUGB material

or have developed their own approach. They work with the church leaders then the entire fellowship on their analysis and then make recommendations and suggestions that the church can then consider for implementation. It would be good to talk to the UK church leadership team and the association to see what would work best. Hopefully, all will agree that some form of "study" should be done if one has not already been done, to plan the path forward. I would be very pleased if each church where American volunteers serve would do a mission consultancy before AIPM starts or just as soon as AIPM starts. We want to promote the growth and spiritual health of the church.

Another point needs to be made about Mission Consultancy (or WALT) implementation and that is the "pace of change." I am most guilty of trying to take on more than is manageable and introducing change faster than desirable. excuse is that I only have a few months to serve and then must return home. For that reason, I want to accomplish as much as possible. seems noble, but it ignores what may well be the preferences of the local congregation. They will have been there decades before I arrived and will be there decades after I have gone. The local lay leaders may be tired from keeping all the plates spinning and taking on new initiatives may seem daunting. My advice would be to be wary of trying to introduce too much new too soon. It may be that the mission consultancy (or WALT) may help each successive American volunteer stay focused on what the church has determined are the "main things" and avoid change overload.

I like for the Church Secretary and Treasurer to be on the team, as they know the calendar and the finances. If there are any teenagers in the church, I ask one to be on the team. I try to have a representative from each adult age group, young, median and seniors. I ask for both male and female members--an equal number of each would be ideal. I serve as chairperson and publish an agenda before each meeting. I write brief notes after each meeting and distribute them either via email or on Sunday mornings as WALT members enter the church.

If a planning team such as WALT is not already functioning, at the initial meeting I ask the group to help me develop three lists. First, we ask the group to identify those things that the church is currently doing. This list is often an eye-opener because they are likely already doing a lot more than they give themselves credit for doing.

Second, we develop a list of things that the church has done in the past that worked well. This list, too, is often impressive. Third, we list the things that we might do in the future. This is in the form of "brainstorming" (called "thought showering" to be politically correct and avoid hurting people who have seizures).

We list all the items above on a flip chart so everyone can see them, and I put all the items in the minutes of the meeting. I then ask the WALT to rank the items on the third list in order of importance. We select those that get the largest number of votes to go to work on immediately. We do a bit of planning and calendar work for those items then appoint people on the WALT to head-up the effort. We encourage them to try to enlist people not on WALT to help carry out the activity. The more people that are involved in ministry the better the ministry!

At WALT meetings we spend a bit of time planning worship for the upcoming Sundays. We try to involve many of the congregation, especially as many of the young people as possible. We try to plan a variety of things including special music by our own people or an outside group. I ask WALT for input on the sermon topics that both church members and unchurched people are likely to be interested in.

Some of the things that WALT at Middlesbrough Baptist Church planned in 2000 included:

- 1. A car treasure hunt involving several non-members.
- 2. Three church workdays for painting and fix-up.
- 3. Identification of several people that I could ask to lead worship (lead the singing), since I can't do that! I was given 16 names and 14 agreed to help that is wonderful support!
- 4. Establishment of a group of people in the 30-45-age range to plan activities for that age to try to enlist un-churched people.
- 5. Establishment of a group in the 18 to 30 age range (College and Career) to plan activities to reach out to that age group.
- 6. Involvement of the "Swing Band" that uses the church hall for practice on Friday nights. They served as an orchestra for a Sunday morning service. Their parents and grandparents attended!
- 7. Baptismal and Baby Dedication services.

8. Church outings--walks in the moors, etc.

It is important to observe that the above activities were not imported from America--they are very much British, and they worked very well.

I tell the WALT at the initial meeting that one of their jobs is to tell me where the mines are laid in the minefield. Finding out the church's sore spots by accident can be very painful on either side of the Atlantic Ocean! Moreover, most church traditions, taboos, etc., were born out of some problem or issue and the folk at the time made a commitment, "This must never be allowed to happen again!" There is wisdom in that

# **Politics**

British people are sometimes interested in the political views of American volunteers and we, of course, are interested in their perspectives. This can lead to some interesting discussions, but there are some serious implications. Of greatest importance is the reason we serve in Britain. Obviously, we serve to advance the kingdom of God and NOT to convert people to our political view regardless of how strongly we hold that view. There is great risk that a lost person may choose to not listen to a Christian talking about Christianity who is of a different political persuasion. Many British Christians hold political views quite different from many evangelical Christian Americans and they often hold their political views very strongly. So, treading very lightly around political issues seems good advice. When asked about the political situation either in the UK or in the USA, it seems advisable to say politely, "I know cultures differ greatly, so I generally prefer to not discuss politics." I strongly recommend that one not allow himself to be pulled off that position. One American never had a chance to present the Gospel to my lost friend simply because he mentioned that he liked a certain American politician.

Also important is the issue of restrictions on tax-exempt organizations regarding political activity. I think the British rules are like ours. My simplistic view of our rules is that churches must NOT take sides in politics. That would be a good guideline for AIPM volunteers serving in Britain—DO NOT TAKE SIDES - YOU ARE A GUEST. The following was passed on to me by Rev. David Hunt, President of Gateshead International Ministries (GIM issues certificates of sponsorship so that AIPM volunteers can obtain visas for voluntary work in Britain):

"UK charity laws prohibit charities from favouring any particular political party. Here are some quotes from the Charity
Commissions website: <a href="http://www.charity-commission.gov.uk/">http://www.charity-commission.gov.uk/</a>
Charity\_requirements\_guidance/
Your\_charitys\_activities/Campaigning/
elect.aspx:

'The independent nature of the charitable sector is of fundamental importance to society, and is greatly valued by the public. The guiding principle of charity law in terms of elections is that charities should be, and be seen to be, independent from party politics. ... Charities should be especially wary of associating, or becoming associated in the minds of the public, with a particular candidate or political party. So, if (AIPM volunteers speak about British politics), it must be to present a *Christian* perspective on issues of interest... (The discussion must be....fair and balanced, not partisan).

In the UK, evangelical Christians are to be found in all the major political parties, which I (David Hunt) believe is a good thing. We are called to be 'salt and light' throughout society, and that means Christians getting involved.

The AIPM, Inc. official position: "If an American volunteer should get an invitation to speak to a political group, that invitation

should be discussed with the UK church leadership team to avoid surprises and get any guidance that may (1) help advance the cause of Christ and (2) avoid any comments that would be considered to breach UK charity laws."

Following are some Scripture references of interest in such a situation from David Hunt:

Rom 15.1-7 for the responsibilities of those who govern. They are *God's servants for doing what's good* for the citizens they govern (v4) –

Gen. 50:20 for Joseph being a prime example from the Old Testament.

1 Tim. 2:1-4 for law and order and for praying for those in authority over us. A good example would be the church praying for the local Member of Parliament (wouldn't it be good if he or she visited the local Baptist church?)

The Christian Institute have produced some helpful materials which I would commend:

- Wayne Gruden's excellent presentation on Christians and political involvement: Does political involvement distract from the Gospel? (see <a href="http://www.christian.org.uk/grudemtour/">http://www.christian.org.uk/grudemtour/</a>)
- The Christian Institute's election briefing for the 2010 UK General election (<u>Election Briefing 2010</u> (39327) – available as a pdf download; see <a href="http://www.christian.org.uk/resources/publications/">http://www.christian.org.uk/resources/publications/</a>)

**Prayer** 

As soon as you are invited to serve a church, enlist a "Prayer Team" to lift your ministry and the mission of the UK church to our Father in daily prayer. Communicate with them regularly, weekly or as a minimum monthly, your own needs and the needs of the fellowship you are serving and the needs of the community you are praying to reach for Christ.

Some UK churches set aside one morning each week for a gathering to pray. This will bless you greatly and produce spiritual results. Enjoy! Unlike many prayer sessions in USA churches that have continually audible prayers, British prayer circles will sometimes fall silent. This simply means the participants have felt led to pray silently and do not feel obligated to keep it audible.

#### **School Work**

The UK church and American volunteers will want to have a good reputation in the community and helping at the local school can be great ministry. After discussions with the deacons, the interim might phone the school for an appointment with the head teacher. During the visit the interim could volunteer to help with religious education classes and school assemblies. In both cases the topic to be covered may be assigned by the RE teacher or the head teacher. Be sure to follow their guidelines about topic and timing. Be sure to check with the local Baptist Church and school officials about what is proper in their schools. Some things that come immediately to mind:

- 1. Ask the host teacher what topics are appropriate. For example, talking about Christianity is okay in religious education class but may not be in math class or on the playground.
- 2. Gum chewing is not allowed in school.
- **3.** Denim or jeans may not be allowed in school.

# **Shopping**

Most things that we have in the USA are available in the UK. However, if you require special hair shampoo, deodorant, etc. take a six-month supply. For us southerners: "Please note that you cannot get cornbread mix in the UK – nor do they have cornmeal (they do have corn flour, which is not the same).

Very few residences are very far from small shops. These are handy but may be high priced. Most towns have a large supermarket. Asda's

(Wal-Mart), Morrison's, Sainsbury's and Tesco are well-stocked supermarkets and have most food items that we have in the USA. Ask church members where the best values are—you won't be there long enough to learn by trial and error. Most bread in the UK does not contain the preservatives like American bread so does not last as long. We discovered that only keeping what you will use for two or three days out of the freezer means less wasted bread!

The supermarkets have pots and pans but if you bake American pies, you'll need to take a glass or metal pie pan or two with you--we looked for 5 months and never found a "proper" pie pan.

As in the USA, it pays to pay attention to prices as you go around. Many years ago, I paid about \$6.00 for a 9-volt battery at PC World and found the same one at Morrison's for about \$3.00.

Get church members to tell you where the specialty shops are. For example, a shop called "Rollo's" in Borough Road in Middlesbrough is helpful for appliance parts and general knowledge. If it's broken, they can order the part or may even have it on hand. We expect that there are similar specialty shops in every town—just ask.

Groceries seem to cost about 25% more than in America, depending on how much meat the family eats. Beef and pork are expensive in the UK so that increases the food bill. Olther groceries except for beef and pork may not be a lot more expensive than in the USA. Also, small packages of non-essentials like snack foods and cokes can be very expensive.

#### **Television**

A license is required for the operation of a TV. The annual fee is about GBP 145.00. There are vans with electronics gear to check for addresses which are receiving a TV signal but have no license. There is a stiff penalty for violation. The income from license fees helps support British Broadcasting Company that has no commercials.

The "Terms of Reference" should state whether the American Interim Pastor or the church pays the annual TV license fee. There may be monthly payment plans available--ask a church member.

Satellite and cable TV are available in the UK and will make more channels available. Also, a new outfit called, "Freeview.Box" has recently become

available giving 30 or so TV channels and 15 or so radio stations for the purchase of the "box" for about GBP 20.00. This could be a good alternative to Cable. Get a church member to advise on this before you make any commitments. Whatever is done, it should be done in the name of the church (with church permission, of course) to avoid hassle at time of cancellation.

Be aware that some TV material is not suitable for Christian viewing. Get church members advise on what to avoid.

#### **Terms of Reference**

See the appendix for a sample "Terms of Reference. A document similar, but not necessarily the same as this one should be prepared by the UK church and reviewed and agreed to by the American interim pastor, GIN and AIPM, Inc. This should help clarify expectations and help reduce the chance for confusion, a misunderstanding or hurt feelings.

# Things to take with you (this list has been reduced in scope due to weight limitations)

- 1. Several washcloths as our style may be difficult to find. They do have "face flannels" which you may find satisfactory. Also, take a few hand towels for the bathroom.
- 2. A small photo album with pictures of your family, home, church and interests so your new friends can get to know you better—this is a great coffee table piece.
- 3. A set of bed sheets to fit the bed in the manse's master bedroom. Good quality sheets are very expensive in the UK and "feel" different [hope this won't sound snooty to any UK readers!]. Get the exact length, width and depth dimensions of the bed from the church so you won't take the wrong size. In the UK, "King Size" is approximately the US "Queen Size."
- 4. Your reference books for sermon preparation. Beware, books are heavy. Take CD's or get electronic copies.
- 5. Your favorite cookbook[s].
- 6. A lightweight set of measuring cups and measuring spoons (not metric!)—there are differences, and your recipes will care which you use.
- 7. Any special dry mixes for salad dressings that you are particularly fond of. They are

- lightweight and the UK brand might not be your favorite.
- 8. Any special medications that might be hard to find.
- 9. A spare pair of prescription glasses (your last Rx perhaps) and your current glasses Rx.

# **Visas**

The UK Government introduced a new scheme for visas at mid-2015, have made several changes and continue making changes. Therefore, these comments may be obsolete. Our volunteers must follow the instructions form the UK government. Visas come from the British Consulate in NYC. That is, the passport comes back with a visa stamp that is only good for 90 days (our most recent expedience). The visa holder had to get into the UK within that 90-day window. Within 10-days of arrival in the UK, the visa holder had go to the UK post office that is designated by the Consulate (larger town nearest the UK residence), present his passport with the temporary visa stamp and obtain a Biometrics Residence Permit (looks like a driver's license). We understand that as of 1 January 2025, everything will be entirely online. Stay tuned.

# Vocabulary

Bottom of the street is one end and top of the street is the other end and we defy you to decipher which is which--folk just know.

<u>Cars</u> have a vocabulary of their own. Bonnet is the hood. Boot is the trunk. Wing is the fender. Silencer is the muffler. Windscreen is the windshield.

<u>Dual Carriage Way</u> is a four or more-lane highway with a median.

<u>Ground floor</u> is the floor at street level and the next level up is called the first floor--go figure!

High Street is the main street.

Manse is parsonage.

Mind the \_\_\_\_example: "mind the gap" means watch out for the gap between the platform and the car on the London Underground. Always "mind the step" when entering or leaving a British home—the threshold is often raised higher than ours and one can trip!

Minister is the title given to the ordained and called leader of the congregation, our "pastor."

Nearside on the highway is the side nearest the curb.

Pavement is a sidewalk.

Petrol is gasoline.

Post is mail

<u>Postal Code</u> is similar to our Zip Code but the format is different.

Spanner is wrench.

The toilet is the loo.

<u>Trainers</u> are what we call tennis shoes.

Vacations are called "holidays."

<u>Vestry</u> is the pastor's study or perhaps a multipurpose room since many British pastors do their study, sermon preparation and counseling in the manse. That's preferred for our volunteers as the church building is seldom occupied other than for services or meetings and being there alone and having a solo visitor could cause problems.

Words to avoid: bloody, randy, piddle, fanny-they are not nice. Also, beware of regional differences, for example, we were told that bonny means pretty in Yorkshire, but means fat in Lincolnshire.

#### Weather

You'll be in the UK in both winter and summer, but you won't find a lot of difference in the weather (ha!). The UK is quite far north. For example, Middlesbrough (nearest big town to Thornaby) is at about the same latitude as the central parts of Canada--which should be a clue that it can get cold. But Britain is an island, and the surrounding ocean moderates the climate. In theory, the saying, "It never gets really cold, and it never gets really warm in the UK" is almost true. The summer of 2003 is clearly an exception— London saw 100 degrees F! It gets cold in January -March and doesn't really warm up until May. The wind blows across the island, and it is often damp, so it often feels very cold in the winter. The summer months of June-September are mild, but you probably won't feel hot very often.

It rains a lot in UK—remember it's an island! Someone once told us that it rains about 178 days a year there. That's about every-other day! Quite

often the rain is drizzle, and it comes and goes. People go on with their plans anyway! Travel writer Rick Steves comments that there is no such thing as bad weather in England, just inappropriate clothing!

# Youth Workers (American Young People Volunteers)

In recent years several American university and seminary students or recent graduates have done youth work in the UK. The benefit to the UK church and their youth ministry is being recognized by more churches and the number of invitations is increasing annually. Assignments of as little as 2 weeks may be arranged to help with Holiday Club (Vacation Bible School in America). However, longer assignments of 2- or 3-months during summer breaks are more popular. Some university students are willing to take a semester off from their studies to serve in UK youth ministry. Some universities will grant course credits or allow on-line courses. AIPM, Inc. will notify UK churches of university students that are willing to volunteer and try to arrange places for them to serve. It must be pointed out that many British churches strongly prefer having American youth workers serve for much longer than 2 or 3 months since it takes several months to build relationships so that meaningful and lasting evangelism and disciple making can be done. Availability for 12 to 24 months is considered ideal.

# **Appendix**

# Typical Terms of Reference For Volunteer Short-Term Pastors in UK Churches

To be Agreed to and to guide the UK Church, the volunteer religious worker(s), American Interim Pastor Ministries, Inc., and Gateshead International Ministries

# **BACKGROUND**

The Interim Pastor Arrangement has been set up to provide visionary, mission-minded leadership and pastoral oversight to churches currently unable to afford or unable to locate a full-time pastor. It is envisaged that a series of suitable retired pastors or lay leaders from America will serve as volunteers in a church for a period of six months each.

The aim of this document is to express the formal relationship between volunteer Religious Workers and the churches which call them. This does not bring about a 'contract of service', but rather reflects good practice arising out of good relationships built on mutual trust.

# **STATUS**

A volunteer Religious Worker will not be an employee of the church and no salary, stipend, or retention fee will be paid. However, because Certificates of Sponsorship are required to get visas to serve as volunteer Religious Workers, the issuer of the certificate is considered the "official employer" of our volunteers. Gateshead International Ministries (GIM) issues certificates so they are considered the "employer." The UK church is viewed as the "assigned place of work."

A volunteer Religious Worker will be accountable to the Church Members' Meetings and to any authority delegated to the Church Officers (i.e. elders and/or deacons) as well as AIPM and GIM.

In recognition of the short-term nature of the position, a volunteer Religious Worker will not be required to become a church member but may make application to do so.

The volunteer Religious Worker will be expected to attend Church Members' Meetings and Church Leadership Meetings (Elders/Deacons Meetings). The former will be by the consent of those present, if the interim pastor is not a church member; the latter will be by invitation of the Elders/Deacons.

#### **ROLE**

The specific work a volunteer Religious Worker undertakes will depend on the needs of the church, but it is envisaged that it would cover the following:

**Leadership** - help the church cast its vision and establish a long-term strategy, to facilitate the vision being fulfilled. It may be useful for the church and volunteer Religious Worker to engage their association to lead a "mission consultancy" or "mission focus" to help them identify their potential and establish their vision and strategy.

**Mission** - assisting a church to reach out into its local community through networking, special events, and 'Gateway' activities (i.e., activities which provide a way into church life for the un-churched - such as Toddlers groups, Seniors, lunch-clubs, Drop-in centers, etc.).

**Evangelism-** working on a one-to-one basis with church contacts to seek to bring them to faith in Christ.

**Preaching and Teaching** - enabling believers to grow in their faith and learn how to share it with others.

**Discipleship** – teaching groups and individuals so as to build people up in the faith. In particular, prepare people for baptism, marriage and parent/church ("infant") dedication.

**Pastoral Care** - ensuring that believers and contacts are cared for materially, emotionally, and socially as well as spiritually.

# **RESPONSIBILITIES**

Specific responsibilities of the volunteer Religious Worker will be worked out with the local church, but it-it is envisaged that they would include:

Forming a strategy group — this would involve working with or alongside the deacons to plan the church's outreach and ministry and to execute the actions of the plan. Plans are called a variety of names such as "mission consultancy" or "mission focus." We will adopt "mission focus" for these comments. If a mission focus has not been done before the first American interim pastor arrives, it is hoped that a team will be formed, and a mission focus will be developed. The team should be representative of the mix within the congregation (male and female, ranging in age, where possible, from youth to seniors). The team will

help the volunteer Religious Worker understand the local culture and provide input on how they can work together to accomplish the church's mission. Very often the local Association will have a program for doing "mission focus" and they should be contacted for guidance.

Preaching and leading worship at Sunday Services the frequency would be by mutual agreement with the church but would normally be at least three weeks out It is recognized that not every volunteer Religious Worker will feel competent (or comfortable) in leading the worship and praise portion of services. In that case, the volunteer Religious Worker and church leaders should look for an alternative that will meet the needs. This may be done by identifying suitably gifted members of the congregation to assist. The volunteer Religious Worker will normally conduct communion services and funerals. The volunteer Religious Worker may conduct wedding ceremonies provided that either the church's authorized person or the local registrar is present and handles the official records. The volunteer Religious Worker may be asked to lead funerals at the crematorium and committal of ashes services.

Leading mid-week Bible Study/Prayer Meeting - the frequency would be by mutual agreement with the church but would normally be at least three weeks out of four. Experience has shown that many British Baptists enjoy Bible studies in a home setting and volunteer Religious Workers have been very successful in leading men's, women's, and co-ed Bible studies on weeknights and/or weekdays.

**Engaging in personal evangelism** – this would be directed toward persons in the community and amongst church contacts.

**Pastoral visiting** - shared with the deacons and church members.

# **REIMBURSEMENT**

Although no salary, stipend, or retention fee is payable, the church is expected to cover all reasonable out-of-pocket ministry expenses for the duration of the pastorate. It is envisaged that these will include:

Transportation: Reimbursement for airline tickets and surface transportation from home in the USA to the manse for interim pastor and spouse. Generally, reimbursement is made after the volunteer Religious Worker arrives at the church and may be distributed over a period, so that the volunteer Religious Worker does not have excess cash on hand. The church shall also reimburse the volunteer Religious Worker for the cost of any other approved travel and out of pocket expenses incurred on church business, including postage, stationery and attendances at Baptist Union

and Association Assemblies and Area Ministers' meetings.

Housing: The provision of accommodation with basic furnishing and payment of utility charges including gas, electricity, water, TV and license, Internet and basic telephone rental and phone calls that are made for church business. A land line as well as a mobile phone is highly recommended. The church will pay council tax and provide insurance on the contents of the house or apartment. A specific member of the church should be designated as the person to handle all matters regarding the manse including repairs, insurance, and assisting a newly arrived volunteer Religious Worker in getting familiar with the operation of fixtures and appliances in the manse. It is normal for the volunteer Religious Worker to keep the interior of the manse and its garden in a clean and tidy condition, and it would be expected that the Religious Worker would fulfil this responsibility appropriately.

If the provision of TV and license and Internet service puts the UK church in a difficult financial position, this should be discussed with AIPM.

Car: A fully insured car with the volunteer Religious Worker named as the main driver and the spouse listed as a driver if the spouse will be driving the car at any time. In the UK insurance industry, the main driver is the person who uses the car most. Listing anyone else as the main driver could make the policy null and void. The insurance policy must note that the car will be kept at the manse. If it will be kept in a garage, this should be noted as this could impact premiums. The place where the car is kept is important because premiums are based on risk assessments in different neighborhoods. In recent times, it has appeared that money can be saved if the car is "owned" by the American volunteer Religious Worker. This might be facilitated by a nominal payment to the church to "purchase" the car with the plan to sell the car back to the church or to the next volunteer Religious Worker. Photocopies of the car insurance certificate will be given to the volunteer Religious Worker and will be sent to AIPM, Inc.

The following will be provided for each person who will drive the car and may be helpful in obtaining an insurance policy:

- 1. Date of birth.
- 2. Number of years a driver's license as been held.
- 3. A list of all claims over the past 5-years from the insurance company on their letterhead.
- 4. A list of all traffic violations over the past 5- years from the State's Department of Public Safety.

The cost of MOT, road taxes and repairs will be paid by the church. Mileage for church business will be reimbursed at the rate of 25 pence per mile. The church will be responsible for maintenance and repairs of the car. A specific member of the church should be designated as the person to handle all matters regarding the car including insurance, inspections, road taxes, and repairs and assisting a newly arrived volunteer Religious Worker in getting familiar with the car and the local roads. Ideally, that person should also be listed as an insured driver of the car.

**Other Expenses**: Receipted expense claims for purchases made in support of the church's mission should be submitted to the Church's Treasurer for reimbursement. It is always appropriate to get approval before any major expenditure.

UK Visas: Because of security concerns, the British government has changed the rules regarding entry clearance. Volunteer Religious Workers and their spouse are now required to obtain visas as Religious Workers. The first step in the process is for AIPM to collect information from the volunteer Religious Worker and spouse. Note: the spouse will also be considered a volunteer Religious Worker. This is submitted to GIM. GIM is a Registered Sponsoring Agency (RSA) and is authorized by the UK Border Agency to issue Certificates of Sponsorship or "licenses." When GIM issues the license number from the UK Border Agency, the volunteer Religious Worker and spouse use this information in their application for visas.

The application is done on-line, but paper copies must be sent to the British Consulate in the NYC. Instructions for this effort are available from AIPM, Inc. For a few years now, the visa application process has required applicants to have biometric checks done. Essentially, these are electronic fingerprints. The visa web site will give the location of biometric check stations nearest to the postal zip code of the applicant. The applicant selects the most convenient site and makes an appointment for the biometrics check. The check station will stamp the appointment slip with date and time and that document must be submitted to the British Consulate in NYC along with other paper copies and the original passport.

The UK church reimburses GIM for their cost of applying for the certificate. The UK church also reimburses the volunteer Religious Worker and spouse for the visa's application fee. The fee in 2023 is GBP 259.00 (about \$345.00 with exchange rate of \$1.335 per GBP 1.00) per person. We elected to obtain a Religious Worker's visa for the spouse to ensure there would be no restrictions for the spouse in teaching, leading group meetings, etc.

The protocol for issuing Certificates of Sponsorship worked out with the UK Border Agency requires weekly reports be submitted to Rev. David Hunt, Chairman of Gateshead International Ministries with copies to and Chuck McComb. If a representative of the UK churches wishes to have copies of these

reports, he or she should let the volunteer Religious Worker know. These reports are required from all volunteer Religious Workers including the spouse. David provides each volunteer with a template for the weekly reports.

Early in the assignment of AIPM volunteers, a member of GIM's Board of Trustees must visit the volunteer(s) to check passports, visas, and place of residence to ensure that all are the same as in the official GIM records.

Visas issued by the British Consulate for volunteer Religious Workers are stamped with, "no recourse to public funds." In the past, our volunteers were required to ensure that their existing medical insurance policy covers them while they are overseas, or they have had to purchase medical insurance for overseas travel before they leave the USA. The recently introduced Immigration Health Surcharge has made travelers' medical insurance unnecessary.

In July 2015, the UK Government established a new "Immigration Health Surcharge" (IHS) that must be paid as part of the visa application process. Payment of the fee is unavoidable. The fee in 2023 is GBP 624 per year per person. At the exchange rate of 1.335, this amounts to \$833.00 per person. Typical of governments since the inception of the Immigration Health Surcharge the fee has tripled. A publication by the UK Home Office describing IHS indicates that NHS services can now be accessed free of charge just as British citizens do. Prescriptions, dental care, and eye tests are not free, however.

We will monitor happenings with National Health Service care and the experience of AIPM volunteers closely and communicate anything that would alter the assessment we have given. With 3 of our volunteers having already served under the new IHS arrangement, it seems clear that our volunteers can legitimately access National Health Services care.

Because many of the UK churches we serve are financially stretched to provide housing, transportation and airline tickets and visa fee reimbursement, we do not plan to pass along to the UK church the IHS fee. If this produces an excessive hardship on our volunteers, we may be able to raise funds. We trust our Lord to provide.

# **APPOINTMENT and WORK HOURS**

It is anticipated that the volunteer Religious Worker will serve for a period of six months. Longer or shorter periods of assignment may also be arranged. The start and finish dates for assignments will be by agreement with the church, the volunteer Religious Worker and AIPM.

AIPM's preference is to have the 6 months assignments from early January to late June/early July and from late June/early July to mid-December There is no spiritual reason for this preference. But it would allow couples that serve in a calendar year to have some summer and some winter months. Most folk would like to spend Christmas with family in the USA. That suggests an early January start and a mid-December finish before airline tickets rise for the holiday season.

During a six-month period, the Volunteer Religious Worker will be entitled to three weeks leave and any UK Public Holidays falling within the period. A volunteer Religious Worker serving twelve months would be entitled to six weeks' vacation. British Baptist pastors typically receive 5 weeks' vacation and 1 week study time each year.

The nature of the appointment is such that it is not appropriate to specify fixed hours of work, but the church should ensure that the volunteer Religious Worker is able to retain one day a week free of all church duties for relaxation and refreshment.

It is expected that each volunteer Religious Worker will enjoy favorable relationships within the church fellowship. However, if problems arise and if a simple majority of the church should vote that the volunteer Religious Worker(S)' performance is unsatisfactory, AIPM and GIM will work with the UK church to resolve problems if possible. If resolution is not possible, AIPM and GIM will arrange for the volunteer(s) to return to the USA as soon as practicable.

# THE CHURCH'S RESPONSIBILITY

In agreeing to this arrangement, a church recognizes its own responsibility to be seriously committed to mission under God, with guidance from the volunteer Religious Worker. It is expected that every church member will play his/her part in fulfilling the church's mission, according to the gifts God has given.

The committed involvement of church members will enable the fellowship to capitalize on the valuable contribution a volunteer Religious Worker can make

To help ensure the long-term viability of the church's evangelical outreach, the church members and leaders should be willing to work faithfully with their volunteer Religious Workers and their association in doing studies and developing and implementing vision and strategy. Someone has wisely said, "If we keep on doing what we have always done, we will keep on getting what we have always gotten." It is the hope and prayer of the Board of Directors of AIPM, Inc. and the Trustees of GIM that each church served will have a mindset to plan and strategize for a spiritually healthy church for the decades ahead.

**Note 1**: The Church Secretary or other designated person will be responsible for arranging for others to conduct services when the volunteer Religious Worker is absent.

**Note 2**: The volunteer Religious Worker and Church Secretary will be asked to produce a report including vital statistics at the end of each quarter-year. This report is to be passed to AIPM, Inc. The report is intended to help ensure continuity of vision, strategy, and any action items from a mission consultancy plan for the work within the church and its local community.

# **GETTING STARTED**

A document titled, "Process to get Volunteer\_Religious Workers to UK Churches" has been written to guide the UK church and all concerned through the elaborate but critically important steps in starting-up this partnership ministry between the UK church, the volunteer Religious Workers, AIPM and GIM. Another document, "Living and Serving in the UK," provides practical helps for settling in and serving within the British culture.

All of this may seem daunting! Sorry! But we have sent 38 interim pastors to help 18 UK churches and 3 to help a church in Spain so we are able to provide guidance for each step of the process. And we pray hard!

**Summary of Financial Arrangements:** 

#### **American Volunteers:**

Receive no salary or other form of remuneration. Pay for Groceries in the UK.

Pay Immigration Health Surcharge (about \$833.00 per person per year).

Pay dependent travel other than spouse to/from and inside the UK if any dependents accompany the volunteer.

#### **UK Church:**

Provides furnished house or flat with bills paid. Provides car with repairs, insurance, MOT, and road taxes paid. Reimburse for fuel for church business at 25 pence per mile.

Reimburses for airline tickets and visa fees for married couple, but not dependents.

Contributes to GIM overheads at GBP 100.00 per year plus GBP 21.00 per certificate issued.

Reimburses GIM Trustee for initial visit to evaluate suitability of AIPM/GIM partnership at BUGB mileage rate (Skype or Zoom may substitute for visit).

Reimburses, at BUGB mileage rate, GIM Trustee's travel to verify passport, visa, and residence to meet UKBA requirements.

> First Draft March 2000 Latest revision: July 31, 2023